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CHAIR COUCH: ... (gavel). . . Good afternoon everybody, it is now 1:38 and this
meeting of the Planning Committee on March 14, 2011 will now come to order.
Before we begin please remind...I'm gonna remind everybody to turn off your
cell phones or at least turn them to vibrate, so we don't hear a bunch of noises
during the meeting this afternoon. I want to welcome the Planning Committee
voting Members, Councilmember Gladys Baisa
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: --our Vice-Chair here. Council Chair, Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Chairman.
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CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: And excused are Councilmember Elle Cochran and Councilmember
Joe Pontanilla. And Committee non-voting Members we don't have any today. I
want to also welcome from the Administration Deputy...or I'm sorry Planning
Director Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, and in the audience for when we need him on the next
item is Director of Public Works, David Goode, and Joe Alueta, Staff Planner for
the Planning Department.
MR. ALUETA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon Joe. And Michael Hopper Deputy Corporation
Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. And Committee Staff, we have Legislative Analyst
Kim Willenbrink. Good afternoon, Kim.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: And pinch hitting for Clarita is Committee Secretary Pauline Martins.
Good afternoon, Pauline. Alright, we're going to get to public testimony right
away. I want to limit the testimony to the items on our agenda today, please sign
up on the desk in the back if you haven't signed up already. You have three
minutes to talk of, about your testimony, and the lights will change from green to
yellow to red, and at the end of three minutes the light will turn red and start
blinking, you have one more minute to conclude, please. And also please state
your name and who you're representing. And now I'd like to open public
testimony, first on the list to sign up was Thomas Croly followed by John Duey.
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MR. CROLY: Aloha Chair, aloha Committee. I'm Tom Croly and I'm testifying on
behalf of the Maui Vacation Rental Association. I'm pleased to be able to
comment today on the package of bills aimed at streamlining our permit
approvals. Specifically, I want to comment on Section 19.36A, and that's our
parking requirements. This is an area that has held up the processing of many bed
and breakfast permits, not because the applicant has lacked adequate parking but
because of some inconsistencies from the interpretation of the rules, so I hope we
can clarify them somewhat today. We have the opportunity to clarify some of the
aspects for these requirements to get better consistency of the application of this
part of the Code. To this end I'd like to suggest two amendments be made to the
proposed bill.
In the matrix that the...that's for the parking it spells out the requirements for bed
and breakfast homes as one parking space per bedroom used for short-term rental
use in addition to any other parking spaces required by this section, parking may
be in tandem. I'd like you to amend this a little bit and I've given you written
testimony with, with suggested language. One parking space per bedroom for a
short-term rental, in addition to other parking spaces required by this section for
dwellings not used for short-term rental, parking may be in tandem. The
clarification that I want here is, if you look at the Code the way it's written, if
someone is renting out their cottage they have to put one or two parking spaces
depending on the number of bedrooms in their cottage that they use for short-term
rental. But then if you read the Code further it says there's one parking space
required for an accessory dwelling, so that could be interpreted to say this person
now needs three parking spaces for their cottage. So if we could just clarify that I
think it would help.
Second, I would like to see the exclusion from no maneuvering also be applied to
bed and breakfast homes as its applied to single-family dwellings. This is, this is
probably the most confusing thing, and the thing that has caused problems for, for
some folks applying for permits. They'll have a driveway and it is fine for their
home as a single-family home but then when they come and they apply for a bed
and breakfast permit, they're told, no, you can't back out of your driveway on to
the street, they call that maneuvering. And we're putting into the Code an
exemption for single-family homes, I'm just asking that you extend that
exemption to bed and breakfast homes. Thank you for your attention on this. I
think that these are just manini things that we have to go through to try to make
the, the processing of these permits more expeditious. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, any questions for Mr. Croly?
Hearing none, thank you. Up next is John Duey followed by Randy Piltz.
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MR. DUEY: Good afternoon, Council Chair, Members of Planning Committee. My
name is John V. Duey, a homeowner in Iao, own Lot 45 Ukumehame Agriculture
Subdivision, sits on 11.74 acres. One of the...I was here a couple weeks ago
whenever this PC-15 was up before, and the comment was made about the use of
the...percentage of use of the land, and the bill went forward to first reading as a
25 percent use. I'd like to see that increased to 33 percent use of the land. One of
the reasons is, that if you try to get an investor to come in and help fund your
project they don't want to fool around the two manini looking projects, they want
to spend big money and not little money.
In our particular case, somebody mentioned about view. We are 1,300 feet from
the existing Honoapiilani Highway. Councilmember White traverses that all the
time and, and along with Elle Cochran. We're right by the firing range, you
cannot see the farm, or if they ever do build a new highway it would still be
700 feet from the highway. Our lowest above sea level on the farm is 6 feet and
the highest point is 30 feet. I'd like to see also something put in here that says if,
if it cannot be seen from a public roadway, in other words if you can't see it from
the highway why, why worry about what the...how much, how much coverage
you have on your property. Cover 100 percent if nobody can see it, I don't think
it'll make any difference. If you can see it from the highway then, then I guess
you'd have a problem.
I'll point out if you would look at your map, you may have this already the GIS
map. I know it's not very clear, but if you look over the head Ukumehame, you
can hardly see it, my printer wasn't working very good. But this is your radiant,
so 500 radiant is the highest, the highest it goes, so if you're above that any place
you would probably a lot likely to put a solar project in. The 500 here by
Ukumehame, that the right side of that just about winds up on our farm. We're
right adjacent to the firing range, so that 500 winds up there. The other, the other
areas down in Kihei to Kaupo and that, it's probably not likely, a lot has built up
already now towards Napili Way. So probably nothing's going to happen there,
anyway. Our farm is located...the firing range on two sides, on the mauka side is
State land, we're bordered by two lots on the Lahaina side, one 7 and one 13 acre
parcel.
In your bill it's proposed on Page 2, under solar energy facilities Section 8, where
it says 25 percent, like I said I'd like to see that raised to 33 percent, if you can
see it. And I'm still not clear the wording is, I'm not clear about the wording
about A land. It says the...I'm not clear about that, 'cause our land is A and I'm
not clear, I know the State has control over that. I'm not clear just, it's not clear
to me whether you can build solar on A land. It's...the way I read it, it to me at
least is confusing. I'm not a lawyer so, guess that makes a difference. And on
down under B the next, under B Section 2A, provide proof of at least $35,000 of
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agriculture products, that says for two consecutive houses, you would have to
have, do $70,000 worth of sales and we've never come close to that, we don't
have a house there but we don't come, we couldn't come close to that. For each
farm dwelling, so that mean if you have two farm dwellings you'd have to do
$70,000 worth of product on your farm. We can't do that. I don't know who,
who could.
The other, the other thing is if you don't have a farm dwelling I guess there's no
restriction then, and, and how then how, then next question is how big is the farm
dwelling? It says if you have...for each farm, for each farm labor dwelling is that
the main house or is that the, the accessory dwelling? So how big is the farm
dwelling, we have to have $35,000 of income, and that means if you don't have a
farm dwelling you don't have...there's no restriction then, you don't have to
show any income. So this little bit, that little section little bit confusing to me.
But again I'm not a, I'm not a lawyer.
I think that's all I have to say, I know you guys spent some time on this but
I'm...and the other thing I do wanna mention, we sent a letter to the Director on
January 19 th with some clarification and what... trying to find out where we go
next, I know there's a problem with, you know, the A land, but I'd like to know
what we do, what our next, what our next step is. Thank you very much for
listening again.
CHAIR COUCH: Members any questions for Mr. Duey? Hearing none, thank you,
Mr. Duey.
MR. DUEY: Thanks, aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Up next is Randy Piltz and nobody else is scheduled to sign up and I
want to mention...or welcome Councilmember Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Got some traffic did you?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, for the tardiness.
MR. PILTZ: Good afternoon, my name is Randy Piltz, I'm the Executive Assistant to the
Mayor and I'm here to speak in behalf of the issue that you have about agriculture
land and having solar energy facilities. Essentially I'm talking about a particular
farmer who wanted to put in solar energy and wind energy on his property, along
with his farming production. I been...I've had several calls from this gentleman
and he has waited for approximately two years, he's got a permit in trying to get
solar energy and wind energy installed on his property. He has the equipment
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there, ready to go, but can't get a permit. So I'm here pleading with you to get
some of this stuff approved so that they can have it and Ag lands is part of their
production and agriculture products. So essentially that's why I'm here for, on
Mr. Johnson's behalf in Kula.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Piltz. Members, any questions? Hearing none,
thank you, Mr. Piltz. One last call to anybody out there that may want to testify.
Not seeing a lot of motion, without any objections, the Chair will close testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, and I also want to recognize Councilmember Pontanilla has
made it. Thank you.

ITEM NO. 15: SOLAR ENERGY FACILITIES AS PERMITTED USES IN THE
AGRICULTURAL ZONING DISTRICT (C.R. No. 11-10)
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, first item up is going to be PC-15, Solar Energy
Facilities as Permitted Uses in the Agricultural Zoning District. Committee
Report 10-11 recommending passage on first reading of a proposed bill entitled
"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH SOLAR ENERGY
FACILITIES AS PERMITTED USES IN THE AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT".
We had that before Council at the last Council meeting and after we had passed it
out of this Committee, several people have come out to me and explained the
concerns that Mr. Duey had regarding the, the size of the solar facility. So Chair
thought we should bring it back to Committee real quick and go over that one
more time before we go further. So what I'd like to do first is open the floor for
discussion, we've heard 35 percent, I've heard 35 percent myself, Mr. Duey
mentioned 33 percent. Wanted to discuss with anybody if they had any
preference one way or the other. Any Members? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Chair, you know again 33, 35 I really have
no major preference I, I prefer making it 35 percent and be done with it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I understand that that was, you know, and again I
apologize I was in DC for, you know, the last Council meeting. However, if the
will of the body is to change it to 35 I have no problem. Remember we had
discussion in this area and it was kind of a number that had to be picked out
of...'cause some people wanted 50 percent, and you know I, you know, so we
wanted to make sure that we insured that ag land would not be totally lost to solar
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farm, you know, we're trying to find a happy medium. And like Mr. Piltz said
we...this has been over two and a half years in the making, so...I mean I think
this is a, this is a point that I'd like to see, let's get 35 percent. Let's get it moving
so that people like Mr. Johnson and others that are out there that have been asking
me for the last two or three years when can we start solar farming. You got the
greatest opportunity here on Maui, you've got sunlight, you know, some 300 days
of the year if not more sometimes, and in some of the areas you get almost every
day, you know, we, we're losing out, so here's our opportunity. So that's, that
would be my take and at the moment or whenever you so desire I'll make that
amendment. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments on the revision? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, thank you. Can we have comments from
the Department?
MR. SPENCE: I, I think the proposed amendment is perfectly reasonable. I, I would
tend to echo Member Victorino's comments that, you know, you kind of strike a
balance, exactly where that balance is, you know, the, the... if this goes forward
and people start installing things on their property we'll, we'll see if this is going
to work or not and if there are significance impacts, you know, we can, we can revisit the requirements. And, and as a, as a comment this...remember this is also
only for D and E land.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: So, you know, A, B, and C and, you know, for...I'm not sure this is
going to help Mr. Duey, certainly immediately he'd...he's going to be required to
get a Land Use Commission Special Use Permit with the Planning Commission.
So, it's, it's not just going to be anywhere, it's going to be, you know, certain,
there's certain built in requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. You have any idea where most of the D
and E Lands are located?
MR. SPENCE: Most of the D and E Lands...certainly Makena side down in there, going
up mauka a little bit, you know, it tends to be real rocky of course the a' a fields,
out in that area. Also on the West Side, just kind of above where Mr. Duey
property is, Ukumehame, Olowalu, Launiupoko, you start, you start getting up a
little bit it's starts getting D and E and mostly just 'cause real rocky.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So closer to the mountain slopes?
MR. SPENCE: Closer, yep.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other...Mr...I'm sorry, Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Mr. Spence, then what you had
just indicated an option for an individual that doesn't...does not have D or E rated
lands would be the special use permit process?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And because it is lands that are designated as I guess
priority lands for agriculture, what are the chances of individuals getting a special
use permit?
MR. SPENCE: Very good, I mean it...you know most of the time when we do special
use permits where we're assessing things like wastewater, water source, stuff like
that, those kinds of things wouldn't necessarily apply anymore for, you know,
something like this. Things we'd be looking at probably more like views, what
are the impacts to agriculture, is it, you know, what really is the quality of the
land for, you know, just because something is rated C maybe there isn't any water
available to that site. So, you know, it may be better used for, you know, energy
production.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Would another, would another perhaps problem be
whether or not it is commercial intended, or home use type of a need, I guess?
MR. SPENCE: Well, for the purpose of this bill all we're talking about is commercial.
The home, the small scale, energy production for the home, that's already
outrightly permitted.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thanks.
MR. SPENCE: And...
MR. ALUETA: Just to clarify, the bill that you are dealing with today deal with the
County zoned land, so the way the language is drafted right now it would allow
for A through E lands in the, in the County agricultural district to allow for it.
You've only set restrictions on as far as being compatible with the farming
activities. This leaves it open to the State. On the State level you have your
restrictions with regards to the D and E land, and therefore it would open up and
they would be required to...such as Mr. Duey, would require a State Special Use
Permit, subject under 205. The criteria for that is under HR, Hawaii
Administrative Rules 15-15-95, in which to be granted a State Special Use Permit
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you need to...the five criteria which is...has to be found to be an unusual and
reasonable use, and there's five criteria and I won't cite them for making sure I
don't get any of them wrong. But, there is a criteria set out in Hawaii
Administrative Rules in which the Planning Department reviews State Special
Use Permits to, against.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Chair Couch, I wanted to ask a question. I don't know if
you only wanna concentrate on the size at this moment but Mr. Duey asked a
question about income, $35,000 and he wanted to know if it was important that
even... if there was a farm dwelling that that would be required to generate
$35,000 of income too. I'd like Planning to address that please.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The income requirement only deals with, if you
have greater than five acres and you're requesting an additional farm dwelling,
technically by State law all dwellings within Agriculture District need to be a
agricultural farm-related, accessory to a farm operation. However, the way the
County has interpreted that or the way the County has written the County
Agriculture Rules is, you're allowed to be granted a agricultural dwelling with an
unlimited size, for the most part, as well as a second farm dwelling of up to 1,000
square foot in size. We require that you have a agricultural farm plan at the...be
submitted and approved prior to construction of the...when you submit your first
building permit for the first dwelling, and the farm plan must be implemented
prior to any issuance of subsequent buildings permits for dwellings. The
provision with regards to the mandatory or the showing of farm income is for
farm dwelling, additional farm dwellings above and beyond the first two that I
talked about. And they primarily deal with lots greater than five acres, which
Mr. Duey is, but I don't, I don't believe he...from talking with him I don't believe
he intends to build a village out there, I think he's just trying to do some goats and
some solar so...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So his requirement would be the 35,000?
MR. ALUETA: No, he would not have...to build a farm...that would be...that, that
35,000 would come into play only if he chose -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Only when he add it.
MR. ALUETA: --if, if... a third dwelling.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay so --9-
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MR. ALUETA: A third farm dwelling.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --so it doesn't play until that third one, so there's no requirement
for him?
MR. ALUETA: That is correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I was worried about it 'cause I think I got the impression that he
said that was a lot... too much money and that they couldn't produce that. Okay,
thank you very much, that's clear.
CHAIR COUCH: Members...Councilmember White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Question for the Department.
Do you feel that we should implement something regarding these photovoltaic
panels not being visible from public roads in...I'm just thinking about the
Upcountry area and maybe some other areas where we've got A, A and B type ag
lands that we might prefer to keep in, in pristine look. And there...I'm sure there
are gully, not gully, but I'm sure there are places where they can put them out of
sight of public highways, but I'm just wondering if you feel that's something we
should be implementing?
MR. SPENCE: Well, since...Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: Since our bill...well, the requirement for A, B or C Land is under State
law is going to be for a special use permit. In that kind of situation that's where
we would be looking at say views, do they need a hedge, do they need a berm, do
they need special use permits or, you know, very site specific, so in that kind of
case we would be looking at, you know, perhaps view sheds or from public
roadways. Just, you know, for the, for the Committee's information Special
Management Area also looks at public views. That's mostly everything makai
side of the highway, so...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The reason I brought it up is because my understanding
is that there is at least some discussion at the State level that may allow them on
A, B, and C Lands as well. If that's the case, then we may be well, you know,
well advised to implement something, some wording in here that, that applies to
the visibility from public roads and so that was why I was asking.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, I, I understand. I assure...the Department would, would sure be
agreeable to some kind of provision, I would, I would hate to not let something go
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forward, you know, if it was a big long delay, but perhaps some simple language
could be incorporated into the bill.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, wait are you done, Mr. White? I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, the only challenge I have with that is
twofold, number one, we don't know what the State is going to do first and
foremost, you know, that's, that's the first issue. And secondly, existing roads or
something that's built later and that's another, you know, you know you're going
to put all that language in. You know you can really...again we're going to start
to convolute the whole issue, okay, and you said it very eloquently, Mr. Spence.
We got to start, do it and see what the results are to really understand, again we sit
here and we try to speculate and no offense to anybody, speculate everything that
can happen, and I can sit here all day and, and think of everything from Mars to
Venus and back again. The problem is we never get anything done, this is a first
step; the State may change things and that will make, force us to change, in fact,
we put language that if the State did change their rules that we would kind of, just
comply automatically, we don't have to re-visit. Doesn't mean that we don't have
to revisit should some of these issues like public roadways, view plains and all
that would become an issue, then maybe it's something to look at. Under the
special management permit that is already part of the consideration, isn't that
right, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes it is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay so we got it covered for right now, again my
question to all of you is, can we get this moving so that we can at least establish
the policy? So that we can start moving ahead, so that guys like Mr. Johnson and
others who've waited years to get this done, start doing it, or being able to do it.
And then we can see what the residual effect is, if changes need to be made, I'd
be one of the first ones and if I'm not here, whoever is here I would hope they
would say, hey, this is not right, this is not working, we need to change this for,
for the future. But, to speculate ourselves we can stay here all day, and that's a
fact and again roadways today, new highway built tomorrow, new way, like for
example Mr. Duey's issue, right now from the ocean side, the makai highway,
Honoapiilani Highway, probably couldn't see it, but if they built on the higher
side the new highway, when, when will that ever happen, I don't know, when
that's done then all of sudden maybe you can see it.
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MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, you know, there's, there's again half a dozen
reasons why we should and shouldn't...but I'm saying...I mean unless it's
something real valid I think what we have is good to start for the initial, and like I
said again I'm willing with the 35, I understand the 35,000, I got that explanation,
I really don't see any major hang up but if you guys do let me know, please.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: I second the motion.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. . . .(laughter). . All right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yep, Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Couch. So just a little bit of
clarification, we're talking about D and E classified lands. Can that be bumped
up in classification, if like water, a water source is brought to that D and E Land?
To be, you know, of better use, I guess.
MR. ALUETA: Currently if you read this, the way the County is right now, you... solar
facilities will be allowed in A, B, C or D or E lands, that's how the County has it.
They have set an additional requirement with regards to being compatible with the
farm activities if it's A, B, C lands. The State, the State zoning side has the
restriction on, it can only be on D and E lands. So that's where...and then it's all
based on the master productivity level, and no, it does not based on water,
because as we pointed out on Lanai, Lanai and many other areas have maybe C
lands or D lands, some are E, but as soon...but if you look on...if you look at the
master scale on that land study bureau, as soon as you add water it's A Land. So
the only difference is when they did that study it was based on the amount of
rainfall, and again a lot of it is based on or biased toward sugarcane, pineapple,
and other farm crops that were like potatoes that, that the US at the time deemed
to be important, and so...but no, irrigation does not change it...the rating for the
purposes of this bill.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Member Cochran. Members, any other comments? Okay,
hearing none, if there's no further discussion I will entertain a motion to
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recommend the passage on first reading a revised proposed bill entitled "A BILL
FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH SOLAR ENERGY FACILITIES AS
PERMITTED USES IN THE AGRICULTURAL ZONING DISTRICT" with the
language changing 25 percent to 35 percent. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved and seconded. Been moved by Mr. Victorino,
seconded by Councilmember Baisa. Any further discussion? Okay, all those in
favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING OF REVISED BILL.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, let it be known that the motion is... it has carried with...two, three, four,
five, six... seven "ayes" and zero "noes".
ITEM NO. 29: PLANNING PERMITTING STREAMLINING PACKAGE
(C.C. No. 10-252)
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you very much, Members, on to our second agenda item.
Members, before you, you have item number PC-29, it's in your second binder,
I'll give you a second to change your binders around. And in, in your, in your
binders the bills are way in the back, hopefully you've kept your little yellow
post-its that Ms. Willenbrink so diligently put on there a while back. But that's
where the bills are, way back there... just for future reference. Before you, you
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have Planning...PC...item number PC-29, Planning Permitting Streamlining
Package. And that package includes a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.32, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO PLANNED DEVELOPMENT"; and then also bill...a proposed
bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.36A,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO OFF-STREET PARKING AND
LOADING"; and a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 19.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
CONDITIONAL PERMITS"; and finally a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR
AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.45, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO PROJECT DISTRICT PROCESSING REGULATIONS". We
have four bills here, that's a lot, I proposed going through them one at a time, and
discussing it and then passing them out. So without any objections I'd like to go
that way.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So number one, the first one, item number one or PC-29(1), "A
BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.32, RELATING TO
PLANNED DEVELOPMENT". The purposes of the proposed bill are to
(a) establish a three-step approval process for tract development of certain parcels
of at least three acres; and (b) authorize the applicable Planning Commission to
waive its opportunity to review and take final action on Step III approval ("the
unified and site...site...unified site and building program"), thereby allowing the
Planning Director to make the final action. Mr. Spence, can you give us a little
briefing on what that really means?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, really what we're trying to do here is simplify processing
of certain permits, in this case planned developments. The...we're trying to keep
it from having to go back to Planning Commission for every little thing. The...in
this case for...mostly what this one does its...allows the Planning Department or
the Planning Director to review the Step III approvals and, and approve those.
This is after a long process before the Planning Commission and they've
presented their...what they refer to as their sketch, you know, the site plans. I
mean really everything has already been approved as...for design and all that and
public comments gotten. Step III we're basically looking at this and saying, yeah,
they comply with all the conditions of the commission and they can go forward.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Spence. Members, any questions or comments
on that one? If there are no further questions or comments I will entertain a
motion to...and I guess I'd have to check with Staff on this one. If we're gonna
go one at a time do we need special motions or are we good to?
MS. WILLENBRINK: I would make a motion at the end of each bill, Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, alright. So I will entertain a motion to recommend passage on
first reading a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 19.32, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
PLANNED DEVELOPMENT".
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Chair, so moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Councilmember Baisa and seconded by
Councilmember Victorino. Any discussion? Hearing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING OF BILL.
CHAIR COUCH: Let the record show that the measure...or the motion passed with
seven "ayes" and zero "noes". Okay, thank you. Members. The next one is a
proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 19.36A, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO OFF-STREET
PARKING AND LOADING". The purposes of this bill are to: (a) establish offstreet parking requirements for the Service Business Residential Zoning District;
(b) transfer approval authority for off-street parking from the Planning
Commissions to Planning Director; and (c) establish that individually striped
parking spaces are required when off-street paved parking areas are provided for
five or more automobiles, in place of the existing requirement for striping of
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off-street parking areas for three or more automobiles. Mr. Spence, can you give
us a little heads up on that one too, sir?
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'll substitute in here.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: Again the, this is just to, to add in...you did recently pass the SBR
District, so therefore, we're adding in for that definition of the transient vacation
rentals in the SBR and establishing a parking requirement. Currently, we also
have the off-street parking approvals that is, currently had to go before the
Planning Commission. We would like to have that be able to be done
administratively by the Director. This, this really simplifies the process if you
have a change in use from one area and they need to borrow some parking stalls
from another lot next door or a few down the way that has excess parking stalls.
It's just a matter of confirming that those stalls exist, they're going to be deeded
or restricted to that new use, and then the Department can sign off on that
approval. The other one is with regards to egress or backing out onto the streets,
this one deals, currently as you know the way the Code is written, every singlefamily home when they reverse out of their driveway or their, their garage cannot
maneuver onto their local street. And then...normally most people reverse out
onto their local street, normally they check for pedestrians and for other traffic
and then drive off. Technically, the way the law, the current Code is written, and
we have not really enforced it, has been you're supposed to maneuver on your
property and then turn out head first so that you do not make any...you do not
reverse into the oncoming traffic. So this basically codifies a current practice that
has been going on right now in the Planning Department and in the Public Works,
so I just...clarifies that you can for residential properties that pulling onto a local
street that you'll be able to do that now.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I would, I would say, Mr. Alueta,
that's something that we all do for many years. I mean, if you've ever seen how
houses are built and even Dream City, I don't care where you build them, almost
everything is the way, is the car, the house is situated in the garage you reverse
out.
MR. ALUETA: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There's no such thing as driving forward. I, I, I
don't see that, so I'm surprised we've allowed it to go this long and not have
made any changes on it. But I understand that, that Mr. Croly brought that up as
far as the, the bed and breakfast issue was concerned. That was one of his
-16-
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concerns as far as traversing the public, you know, being able to reverse out and
that they would, they're not considered residential, am I correct in saying that?
MR. SPENCE: Bed and breakfasts are considered residential.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: I'm...I'm sorry. ... (short pause)... Okay. The, the bed and breakfast
homes are supposed to be regarded as residential in nature for permitting
purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Permitting purposes, okay.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, so I'm not familiar with the specifics Mr. Croly is talking about,
but if it helps to clarify for this kind of thing I would have no objections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections to making those changes to be
concurrent with what we're talking about right now?
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Alright, Mr. Chair, thank you, at that
moment in time we'll look to do...make that change.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Councilmember Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Oh, go ahead. It's okay.
CHAIR COUCH: So then Councilmember Pontanilla...Baisa first.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay. No, Chair, I was of course wanting to clarify the
amendments that Mr. Croly suggested. And I totally support this because I think
it's really important that we're clear. Often when we sit in here and pass a law
we're clear, but then several years later when we're not sitting behind these desks
and someone is looking at the law, they're saying, oh, what did they really mean.
So I think it's really important that we clarify this, so I'm assuming you want to
make amendments after you have a motion to approve?
CHAIR COUCH: That is correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Any other comments before we...yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So, Planning Department, in regards
to SBR zoning district, how many districts do we have? Is it still Paia and part of
Wailuku?
MR. ALUETA: Currently, there are no SBRs.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: There's none?
MR. ALUETA: We have not, we have...as far as I know we have not zoned any
property SBR. The only areas that currently have SBR designation on their
community plan is some areas along Market Street, just out, just outside of the
MRA, across from...I guess it's the elementary school right there on Market
Street. Some areas located along Lower Waiehu Beach Road, in that area and
then area...there's a few, might be a few in Paia but I think most of it...and then
there's a lot in Hana, a lot of it is located in Hana Town.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. I thought I read something maybe two,
three years ago where Paia and part of Wailuku, Lower Waiehu Beach Road area
had the designation.
MR. ALUETA: They have it...designation on the community plan maps, and I...passed
at the time of the adoption of the SBR Ordinance, I passed out community plan
designated maps that show where they would be. We have not comprehensively
zoned any lands to SBR, it just leaves it open because they're kind of...right now
if you're designated say State Urban and you have a community plan as SBR, you
have no zoning district to be, to come in for a zoning, you currently would be in
Urban Reserve, you got, you got stuck in Urban Reserve District which is in
Title 19 but is extremely limited in the amount of uses you can. This allows for
those people in the SBR District to come in and get SBR zoning, and now there is
a section in Title 19 which has all of the allowed uses, and one of them happens to
be it's an area where you can do small businesses and you can also...one of, one
of the types of uses you can do is also B&Bs as well as transient vacation rentals.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Let me ask you this question. How do we, how
do we designate the parking in, in those streets? The striping and, and, you know,
to designate SBR zone, you need to provide so many space. So what happens to
the rest of the street?
MR. ALUETA: It's, it's not so much the street, it's the uses, the property itself...you
would stripe your, your parking...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, you park in the property?
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MR. ALUETA: Yeah, within your property.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay.
MR. ALUETA: All of this is, is off-street parking.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Off-street.
MR. ALUETA: This is the off-street parking ordinance, not the on-street parking -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --that's in I think 12...12.16 or something like that. But this is the
off-street parking loading, and loading ordinances -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --and this is the parking requirement that each property needs to
construct and stripe and pave on their property. And so the number of stalls that
are required.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, 'cause I saw one in my area where they
had striped the County road right away, so thought I'd bring, bring that up. Thank
you.
MR. ALUETA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, anybody else? I would like to also see if it's okay with you,
Members, that we can do this by consensus as far as the amendments. For
instance, on Page 2 of the bill the first use...where, where it says bed and
breakfast home, if there are no objections, I would just like to insert the "for
dwellings not used for short-term rental" right after the parking spaces required by
this section phrase.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED CONSENSUS.

(DC, GB, EC, DM, JP, MV, MW)

ACTION: REVISE BILL.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay...as okay...so we, we will do that. And then also on Page 5,
down at the bottom, item number... which will be item number three, it says
parking spaces shall be arranged so no maneuvering, et cetera, and so forth. I
would like to add, "and bed and breakfast homes" next to single-family dwellings.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED CONSENSUS. (DC, GB, EC, DM, JP, MV, MW)
ACTION: REVISE BILL.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so with those two revisions and without any, without any
further discussion, if there is no further discussion, I'll entertain a motion to
recommend passage on first reading, a proposed bill, proposed revised bill
entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.36A,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO OFF-STREET PARKING AND
LOADING".
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Chair, I move that we do that as revised.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, it's been moved and seconded, moved by Councilmember
Baisa, and seconded by Councilmember Victorino. Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just as a comment, I haven't had a chance to review the changes as to
form and legality, so when we get this request I would want to just take a double
check to make sure it's consistent with the bed and breakfast ordinance and the
other parts to the off-street parking ordinance, because I just haven't had the time
to, to do that. I would normally do that with any bill, but just letting you know
this is one I haven't actually seen yet.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we'll, we'll do that as part of the Committee report, we'll send
it down to you for, to review as form and legality. Alright, so it's been moved
and seconded. Any discussion? All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed?
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING OF REVISED BILL.
CHAIR COUCH: Let it be known that its...the motion passed with seven "ayes" and
zero "noes". Thank you, Members.
Alright, number three, a bill proposed, a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO CONDITIONAL PERMITS". The purpose of this proposed bill
is to allow the Planning Director instead of the Council, by ordinance, to approve
certain Conditional Permit amendments and time extensions. Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This is certainly an important effort to
simplify permit processing, as the Committee Members are aware Conditional
Permits come to the County Council for approval and an ordinance is passed for,
you know, oh, approvals of real estate offices or at one time it was, at one time it
was bed and breakfast, so we're, we're just trying to simplify things here. The,
the emphasis of this bill is that the Planning Director would be able to prove, to
approve time extensions so long as there's no significant changes in the operation,
and it would provide also for notification with...for neighbors within 500 feet. So
I, I think it, it represents a, a good balance of, of things instead of having, you
know, everything just, you know, taking two or three years to, to get approved up
through the Council and the...and the very long processes we have, it would
significantly streamline things.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Question?
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Chair?
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CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I'm all for streamlining, you know,
no get me wrong, but, you know, we do have some conditional permit that
involves like say nonprofits on County land. So, how do you handle that? And I
would like to give the authority for the, to the Planning Department to make those
decisions, but I think it still belongs to the Council here. So is there a separation
that is being considered?
MR. ALUETA: If I may, Mr. Chair? You mean the ones that are on County property?
That's a separate matter whether or not you grant them a continuation of the lease.
That's different from what this is for. A conditional permit would be to agencies
or, or normally for, it's normally for people who are running as again for transient
vacation rentals, running a small...normally a business or office outside that did
not meet the qualifications under the existing guise of home-based home
occupation, that's normally where this conditional permit has come in to play.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So it will not involve anything other than that?
MR. ALUETA: This is just for the land use entitlements, it has nothing to do...will not
effect if it is County owned property, the finance or whatever mechanism in
which the County grants a lease or a right of occupancy for.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Question for Corporation Counsel. On some of
this lease agreement, maybe it's like on a, on a Business zone area and they want
to construct like say a residential area for, you know, the needy. So how do you
handle that, is, is it a zone change, a conditional permit to that agreement?
MR. HOPPER: Oh, I'm not sure about a specific agreement, but I mean there
is...conditional permits grant the, the Council a fair amount of power. It, it lets
the Council allow uses that aren't allowed in the zoning district that are in some
cases, specifically disallowed in the zoning district. And, you know, a Change in
Zoning would be, you know, the, the conditional permits are supposed to have
time limits on it. They're similar to I'd say kind of State special use permits in a
way, versus a Change in Zoning which is kind of more, more permanent and
would affect usually a whole parcel. And you know, there could be debates as far
as policy on that, that issue. We've had them at the State Land Use Commission
where, you know, maybe a landfill may, may get a special use permit for 10 or 15
years and sometimes it's suggested maybe a Change in Zoning would make sense
and then sometimes there's then, you know, protest of that, because people don't
want the entire land which may be zoned Ag to be zoned Urban. They would
want it to stay in Ag with the special use allowed there so the whole character of
the land doesn't change. But from a, you know, planning standpoint it could
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make more sense, if that use is going to be there long-term, to go for a full
change, in that case a full district boundary amendment or a Change in Zoning.
So either way I think you could legally permit it. The conditional permit intention
does seem to be for, the theory seems to be you, you could use it to try out the
new use and then eventually go to a Change in Zoning if that use is appropriate.
But the Council has certainly decided in certain cases to grant relatively long-term
conditional permits for I know quarrying operations, for some, for sometimes
municipal uses things like...of that nature. So I think that's up to the Council,
you know, but I think it would be a good idea to read the conditional use permit
law and see what it's intended to be used for in a given case, to see if the
conditional permit would be appropriate or a Change in Zoning.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And who handles the I, I guess
complaints?
MR. ALUETA: Planning.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Planning Department?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, we would, we would follow normal enforcement procedures. And
if there are sufficient...if there were sufficient complaints on a conditional permit
we would either, you know, the, the Planning Director would have the discretion
to say no, you know, we're not going to renew this administratively, you need to
go back to the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, and the reason why I ask this, because we
get emails, yeah, and calls in regards to complaints on some of this conditional
permits and, and I want to make sure that if you're going to handle it, you know,
handle it in such a manner that you look at both sides, because that's what we do
when we, you know, decide on those complaints. So, you know, can you provide
this Council the number of complaints that you receive for each of these B&Bs
that have complaints put upon them?
MR. SPENCE: Okay, is that a specific request for...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: You want a list? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: We can provide that. I, I would note that the, the, the list of zoning
complaints that we get for conditional permits would be... existing conditional
permits would be very small compared to the overall list of complaints that we
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get. So it's, you know, just...we can provide a list with that caveat that it be, you
know, some kind of perspective.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, and the reason why is that, you know, we
have constituents that live close to B&Bs and TVRs and what else, you know,
whatever else that we provide conditional permits to. So yeah, if you could.
MR. ALUETA: If I may also? The way I read the amendments that are being proposed
that we have today, it gives the authority to the Director to grant the approval if
there's no problem, there's still a notification, a complex notification requirement
for the, for the conditional permit for a time extension. And only after it's been
determined that they, they have been and complied with the conditions, no new
issues have been raised by any outstanding agencies or by the surrounding
property within 500 feet with the Director. And the Director at any time can
choose not to process the permit and then it would then go through the normal
procedure of...through, through the Planning Commission for a recommendation
and then through the County Council. In my reading of the ordinance it does not
give the authority to the Director of Planning or to the Commission to deny a
permit. That... so if there is a significant violation, the, the revocation of the
ordinance which established the conditional permit, would still have to come back
to Council if there was...of, of concern.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just so long it does cover, you know, those
complaints that we receive regularly. So I, I just wanna make sure, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Members? Member Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you very much. I think this is a great idea, of course.
I'm all for streamlining 'cause I'm tired of hearing about people's permits being
caught up forever. But this does kind of limit itself to non-substantive
amendments, so, you know, it's very limited. The other thing that's interesting to
me and I'm kind of wondering how this would work. It says, the Planning
Director will notify the respective Planning Commission of the proposed
non-substantive amendments. And the Commission may review the proposed
non-substantive amendments and take action or waive review. How does that
process happen? They have a meeting and they review this or Chair does it or,
I'm trying to think of how this is going to move along if it gets stuck as an agenda
item somewhere?
MR. ALUETA: Again, I'll attempt that. That was the exact same comment and concern
that we had. However, for the Commission or primarily the Maui Planning
Commission to feel comfortable with that terminology of non-substantive
changes, the Commission wanted to be able to at least hear what was that
non-substantive changes. As it says both Molokai and Maui have concerns about
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not being able to review these and they would question what is determined to be a
substantial or non-substantial. And so basically, if the Director determines that
it's a non-substantial change in which an extension or, you know, amendment to
their permits could be done, they had to at least notify. So it would be placed on
the agenda at the next Planning Commission in which they would be informed of
what the, what the proposal was and the Director's intent to approve the proposal.
And if they had concerns they would have the authority to then reschedule it and
they would then post it on their agendas. If they did not, they would waive their
rights and the Director would then proceed and process the permit along as, as
outlined in this, this section. It's mostly like if you, maybe they had a change in
owner or there were change in... some, some form that did not consider to be
changed, they were reducing the number of bedrooms, they were doing six
bedrooms and they decided they weren't...they didn't no longer wanted to do
some of the rooms and they were cutting back to four. We don't know but they
didn't want to have that type of an amendment on their permit to then have to go
back through the entire process.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So there would still be a delay, but it might not be substantial?
MR. ALUETA: That is correct. It would still be faster than having to go through the
Commission, hold a public hearing, wait for minutes from the Planning
Commission, transmit, transmit everything up to County Council, have Council
then find the Committee agenda to put it on the Committee, Planning Committee,
and then have it, then after the Committee meeting, than have minutes from the
Committee meeting, than have it transmitted to the full Council for action, so this
would definitely save some time on.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, I was just interested in the mechanics of it 'cause, you
know, to me it's really important that if we're talking about streamlining that
that's what it is. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Baisa. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The...I guess under item D,
the Planning Director may approve amendments to the conditional permit if the
amendments are non-substantive and do not result in significant impacts. It just
seems that if it's non-substantive, why would there be significant impacts? I
mean this is like to me a mixed message that every amendment comes with
impacts and now it's up to the Director to make that call on whether or not or how
substantial, you know, one of these amendments could be. So what is, what is the
measure?
MR. SPENCE: This bill would pretty much leave it up to the Planning Director. I'm
trying to imagine an instance, say, say someone with a conditional permit. I know
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that...I'm recalling a conditional permit for a parking lot for Canoes in Lahaina.
Say if they wanted to change their, their lighting, you know, to comply with
current County Codes, that would be a non-substantive kind of amendment, no
reason to come back all the way to the County Council or something like that.
But if they were to expand that use onto another adjoining lot, that would, that
would then be something that I would think the Council would want to see. You
know if they're changing the scope, the size, the intensity of a use, then that's,
that would be substantive to me, but other than that. Okay. Mr. Alueta has an
example.
MR. ALUETA: If you, if you had a conditional permit to do a commercial kitchen and
you were doing pickled eggplants, okay, and you decided since you already do
have a commercial kitchen you wanted to process or bake scones or something
like that. We would still then transmit it out to agency comments. The Fire
Department may have said we had no problem with the pickled eggplants, you
know, Water Department no problem, but once you start putting in a
commercial... they wanna do baking, then the Fire Department says well, you
need to vent it. You have new concerns and then at that case the Department
would determine well, you know, that may or may not be substantive. Fire
Department is saying as long as they meet our Code we have no problem. If they
say...if the fire...if the applicant is willing to meet the Code we say well, that's
not a substantive change, we may or may not process that administratively. We
may say but if, but if the Fire Department had significant concerns, say well, you
need to put a fire hydrant, then we'd say well, we...that may need Council
approval. And I think that that's where it's, you know, once they start changing
their product mix to expand and they're staying within the same square footage,
we may not have a problem. Once they say we need to expand by a couple
hundred square feet to accommodate our new baking, then we may say well,
that's something different, you know, we need...we have to have an employee
now. That is...now you have a little more traffic and it's very marginal and that's
where...it's, it's a thin line, granted, and it's...and you have, and you have that
product creep that we, that you always see where they move...where they get a
little bigger and a little bigger and we try to make sure...we look at what the
original was and if we think that it needs to get an...go back to Council, we will.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. And if I may add?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: You know it says the Planning Director may approve these things, it's
not just the Planning Director that's reviewing this. So as, as Joe is pointing out
we may send proposed amendments to the Fire Department, the Water
Department, Public Works, so there's, there's gonna be a lot of eyes on this, it's
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not just the Planning Director or not just an individual staff member that's gonna
be looking. There's...it's still a significant process.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Chair Mateo. Members, any other questions? I have a
couple actually. Mr. Spence or Mr. Alueta, on Page 2, 19.40.090, number A, it
talks about if the Director finds that unusual circumstances prevented an applicant
from filing a timely extension request. It's been...it's my understanding that
Council has had some issues with the definition of that before. That's kind of a
vague statement, can you help clarify what is meant there just for the minutes in
case somebody needs to go back and take a look?
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It's...you can have a hard line approach or you
can have a soft approach, and I guess that's the... if, if someone doesn't meet the
deadline, it's, you know, does their permit expire or does it...is it...and the way
you read it, it doesn't really... it doesn't approach. So I think that a lot of times
people miss these for one reason or another, especially when they have, when
they get a five or ten year permit, that's one of the reasons they do miss them. If
it's on an annual or bi-annual they're pretty much, will meet them. And I think
that's where they wanted to have the flexibility of finding out why did someone
meet them, was it, was it purposeful... you know, they didn't want, they didn't
want to apply and then that's when we have to decide and I think that's where the
Department wanted the flexibility. Somebody misses it by a couple months
because, you know, it slipped their mind, and you don't wanna have to go through
the entire whole process because their permit technically or could have...could be
interpreted as being expired, and therefore you need to file a brand new permit
and go through the entire process, and they wanted that, the flexibility within that.
That was the intent when the previous or two, two directors ago had drafted this,
and so they wanted to have that flexibility. And it was meant to just realistically
to save time, you know, you don't want to have on a technicality have someone
go through an entire, what could be a six months to a year process.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, I guess my concern is on the other end, that's all well and good
but what if there are some odd things that happen and, and too much discretion
was allowed. Not saying that this Department would do it, but at some time,
sometime in the future it's possible. If we have that loophole there, is that a big
enough loop hole to allow for some...
MR. SPENCE: I don't think it's that, I don't really consider that a loophole because as
we were just discussing with the Committee, there, there is a, really quite a
process to go through in this kind of thing. So say, for instance, you may have a
real estate office in the middle of a condominium project, and they have a
conditional permit to do that. Well, you would expect within, just for the sake of
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argument, say you have a ten year time limit on that conditional permit, you
would expect the manager of that real estate office to change several times. Is
that manager aware of, you know, that they're operating under a conditional
permit? That might be a, you know, a case where the Director finds an unusual
circumstance, you know. Is it somebody just abusing the system? Well, we'd
probably find that out during the, the permitting process as well.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: So I don't consider it a loophole.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. That being said then is there anything in here, and I
couldn't find anything, that would say if something was going on and some...a
staff member went to Council and said, hey, look they're letting this permit go
through when they shouldn't be. Is there any provisions in here to allow Council
to say wait, we wanna, we wanna see that regardless? Or is that getting too
micromanaging members?
MR. SPENCE: . . . (laughter). . . That's...I, I suppose the Council in, in granting the first
granting of a conditional permit could say, you know, hey, we wanna see this
again, but I sort of think that also potentially defeats the purpose of this bill. I
mean it might become the Council's practice every single one and then there's no
reason for it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. The other question I had real quick, was in, on the last page,
Page 3, item C4, where it says, no protest have been received from the public. So
what you're saying in this bill, if one person from the public protests then it has to
go to Council. Are you okay with that, is Council okay with that, or do we wanna
add a percentage instead of allowing one person to kick it up to Council?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well, one, we'll be here quite often.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that's, that's my concern.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So let me get this straight now, Chairman, this is
only for time extension right? And, and the, the initial...
CHAIR COUCH: Some amendments as well, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, the initial conditional permit still comes to
the Council for approval?
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: My concern on this one...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That's what I...you say no?
MR. ALUETA: No, I can't, I couldn't hear the question. I was trying to.. .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The initial conditional permit still comes to the
Council?
MR. ALUETA: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And the time extension would be -MR. ALUETA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --for the Planning Department?
MR. ALUETA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: My concern, is something happens, it's a five year permit, and some
people get upset.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: One person gets upset because they have an issue, that automatically
would kick it to here, whereas all the other 30 people around are fine with it. I
don't know if we want...if, if the Council is...if, if, if this Committee is okay with
that or do we want to put a percentage on there, I don't know, are we opening a
can of worms though when we do that?
MR. ALUETA: Mr. Chair? guess the, the goal of the simplified amendment and you
guys can debate this all you want because currently you review the permit, the
initial permit, any amendments, and any time extensions, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Right.
MR. ALUETA: And our first pass at this amendment or this proposal was to at...kick it
all the way to the Director on those that are pretty much no brainers that have had
no problems in the past. And then now it falls anywhere in between. From our
aspect, from the way it's written is that it needed to be a squeaky clean operation,
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and as long it's, it's...they're crystal clear that, you know, like the church
operating in a, you know, some district or a real estate office operating out of the
Hotel district as pointed out, where you have no complaints, it's really...they
needed to operate under...it was an unusual case and there is no problem or the
really stellar TVR or B&B in the ag, I mean something like that and we're not
ever going to hear about and that's normally, and so it's up to you guys in
between.
MR. SPENCE: My preference, Mr. Chairman, would be to have some kind of
percentage. I think every land use issue that ever comes before the Council has at
least one objection. When you start...I mean for the, for the kinds of smaller
things you're talking about, conditional permits, you know, you're, you're gonna
end up with one or two objections. I think perhaps suggested for this Committee
would be like the, like the B&B permitting process where if 30 percent of the
neighbors object it needs to come back to the Council. And then that would, you
know, that would also start some kind of standardization in the permitting
process.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any comments on that?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Since they got to notify people 500 feet then
maybe we should use a percentage of that number of residents, you know, from
that particular B&Bs, maybe 10 percent.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any other comments? Chair...I mean not Chair. Member
Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I believe, I believe there is a threshold that is stated in terms of,
when you notify the neighbors, a certain percentage if they object then, then it
kicks in another review. So can we use that? Joe, you probably know right off
the bat what that is.
MR. ALUETA: For the, which one are you talking about?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well say you wanna do a B&B, and if so many percentage of
your neighbors come out and say they don't want I know it, it's a problem, there's
a, there's a, there's a threshold. What is that, 40 percent, 50 percent or even land
use, even in land use when we do permits.
MR. ALUETA: Correct, and yeah, that's in 19.5.10, let's look it up real quick, hold on.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, I can't remember but I know we got involved in one.
CHAIR COUCH: While they're looking it up, Members, the concern was raised I
believe before we sent the short-term rental bill down to the Planning
Commissions about, if you have a parcel that has a lot of people within 500 feet
of it, that people on the outside, way outlying areas would dilute the, I guess the
relevance of the people that are right next to the property. So there was an issue if
we, if we start going to a percentage we may have an issue of it's going to be hard
to get 30 percent, if the real people affected there's only 4 or 5 of them, so that's
the can of worms that I think Councilmember Victorino mentioned that -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and if you remember...
CHAIR COUCH: --if we start going into that...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, remember the discussion we had, that abuts
the property.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that's something that, that you know the
testifier brought up, if you abut the property you get nine votes. And I remember
this, and I'm not gonna go into formulas but, again anything that abuts the
property would have more sensitivity and more what they call...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Impact.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What was that?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Impact.
CHAIR COUCH: Impact, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Impact, thank you, I was going to use another word
but since you used impact that sounds good, I can take any word I can grab.
Anyhow, a greater impact than someone who's at maybe five houses down -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --or two houses down, or two properties down I
should say. So I think that was the whole discussion and I'd like, you know, I
think that's what's something that I would like to see incorporated that, you
know, we don't get too into it, but those who abut the property would have a
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bigger impact, or who would be impacted more greatly have a bigger say than
somebody that's...if you're 500 feet, that might be five properties down, may
never hear, may never be impacted so they wouldn't say one thing or another. So
I think if we're talking that, Mr. Spence, that's maybe where we, we, we kind of
have a focus or a mindset on that. How would we address that so that those with
the greatest impact abutting the property would have the greatest say and those
that are farther out, not much or not as big a say, how's that?
MR. SPENCE: I, I would personally be in favor of, of not incorporating some kind of
complex formula.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah, yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Maybe decreasing the, the distance from the property from 500 to 250
feet or something like that. I mean what we're talking... we would be talking
about changes with...throughout Title 19 now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah, yeah, yeah. And maybe that's
something -MR. SPENCE: And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- maybe something we need to look at later on,
Mr. Chair, that, you know, again and then when we're talking Rural versus Urban

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, there, there, there's all these dynamics
that we've always kind of come up when we're in committee meetings and we're
stuck already and we're kind of digging the mud out of the tracks and trying to get
ahead. So maybe in the future, and maybe this is not the place, but something like
that could be addressed where we could separate and say, you know, if you're in
an urban area 250 feet or 200 feet, if you're in a rural area two acres away, I don't
know, 'cause, you know, abut property Upcountry maybe 4 or 5 acres away from
somebody else, whereas in Kihei you're talking maybe 20 feet if you're really
talking.
MR. SPENCE: Sure, that, that's understandable. Just, and just for the, for the Members'
consideration in, in 19.5.10 the threshold of protest is 40 percent, in 19.64 for bed
and breakfast the threshold is 30 percent of the owners within 500 feet. So, so it's
a, it's a lower threshold.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. One of the concerns that was
brought up a couple of weeks ago regarding the 30 percent, was that of the owners
within the 500 foot radius, many of the parcels may be, may have homes that are
occupied by renters not owners, so to get to that 30 percent may be more difficult.
So I think this is something that really needs, needs some thought, and I'm not
sure that we can come up with the right mix of numbers but...
CHAIR COUCH: I agree, I would like to without objection to the, from the Members,
request that the Department come up with some sort of standardized language
whether it's 30 percent, 40 percent, for basically everything that's eventually
gonna go through all of Chapter 19. To take into account something like that, if
we can come up with a formula, not for this bill right now but I mean as a... in, in
the future. Because this is gonna come up certainly with the short-term rentals
and probably home-based businesses and it's already come up on other things. So
if you could come up with some sort of draft language that we can have ready, I
guess we'll make that a request from -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: --Staff to write a letter. So, put that on your plate if you could that
we're gonna ask that without objection to the...by the Members.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No objection.
CHAIR COUCH: And then on this exact piece here, shall we leave it at no for right now
until we come up with that language? And then we can re-visit that later? I
would hate to hold up this whole thing for that one issue.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, Chair, is it possible that they could do that fairly quickly?
Then we could pass this out of Committee and they could have it by first reading
or is that too big a issue?
CHAIR COUCH: I have, I have a feeling it's gonna be big of an issue, but let's...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Too big an issue.
Yeah 'cause there's...it's gonna be really complicated, but,
CHAIR COUCH:
Mr. Spence or Mr. Alueta?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. I think it would be, I mean my preference would certainly be to
pass this out of Committee today, and then what we could come back with would
be a bill for the Council, for the Committee, and that we comprehensively address
this throughout Title 19.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good.
MR. SPENCE: And then what we would do is, like in so many of the bills that you've
seen, we would, we would say amend 19.36, amend 19.20, amend 19...you know,
30A. And so we would go down the list of notification for all the different
applicable sections.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I could, I could go with that. So then the idea would be to
pass this out, but while we're in Budget you guys work on a proposal that Chair
can take up quickly afterwards.
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MR. HOPPER: Just a note, the language here that talks about the protest being received,
it says no protests have been received from the public after the notice
requirements of Subsection B have been met. And that's all, and there doesn't
seem to be a...I know that the notice requirements require within 500 feet and it
looks like it's intended that only those within the 500 feet would be allowed to
file the protest. But if that's the intent I, I would suggest maybe clarifying, saying
something like no protest have been received from the, from the... basically the
owners and lessees of record located within 500 feet of the parcel or something
like that there, just to clarify that it's not a protest received from anyone from the
public, but that the person, I mean I think its implied that the person should be
within the 500 feet. But in, in the other sections it's a bit more clear I think that
we have in the bed and breakfast law and in 19.5.10. So I could certainly write
that change in there to make that clear. I think that's the intention anyway, but I
just wouldn't want someone...just a person who wasn't in that area to be able to
file a protest if that's not the intention, and then have it go to Council.
CHAIR COUCH: Without objection I don't mind him putting that in there, if we pass
this through.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments? Alright, Members, if there are no
further comments I will entertain a motion to recommend passage on first reading
a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 19.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO CONDITIONAL
PERMITS".
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Chair, so moved.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Councilmember Baisa and seconded by
Councilmember Victorino. Any discussion? All those in favor...oh!
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. The comments that the Planning Director
had mentioned working, you know, through the Budget in regards, working
during, during Budget time in, in regards to some amendments on Chapter 19. Is
that gonna be in writing? Or...
CHAIR COUCH: Chair is going to request in writing from them, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay good, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other further comments? All those in favor of the motion, say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: All opposed?
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING OF BILL.

CHAIR COUCH: All right! Let it be known that it's seven "ayes" and zero "noes".
And at this point, before we go on a quick break, I wanted to bring up Director
Goode. Back in the previous one we were talking about, the previous bill we
were talking about, there's a question from a testifier, written testimony about
what a local street was, and that kind of was abuzz before the meeting. I just
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wanna get it on record, what a local street, when we're talking about backing into
a local street is.
MR. GOODE: Good afternoon, Chair, Members of the Committee. First of all, I think
we all know a local street when we see it. ... (laughter)... I think a "local" street
in the Code is a "minor" street, and it's defined in the Code, generally a minor
street is one that, one would have driveways off of. So whether it's an urban area,
rural or ag, it's where you have your driveway. So a "local" street is a "minor"
street.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. There was some concern about, amongst the
Members, so I figured we'd get that out on, for the record.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, Chair would like to call a 10, about a 12
minute break. So at 3:15 if we can resume, I would appreciate it. We're on
recess. . . . (gavel) .. .

RECESS: 3:02 p.m.
RECONVENE: 3:18 p.m.
CHAIR COUCH: ... (gavel) . . . All right, Members, Planning Commission, Planning
Committee meeting of March 14 th is back in order. I believe we did go through
No. 3, and we're going to go to No. 4.

ITEM NO. 15: SOLAR ENERGY FACILITIES AS PERMITTED USES IN THE
AGRICULTURAL ZONING DISTRICT (C.R. No. 11-10)
CHAIR COUCH: But prior to going to No. 4, I want to, back at PC-15, we didn't get a
motion to file Committee Report No. 11-10.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved and then -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: --seconded. Moved by Member Baisa and seconded by Member
Victorino to include that, the motion to file Committee Report No. 11-10. Any
discussion? All those in favor?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
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CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FILING OF COMMITTEE REPORT.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. The motion carries seven-zero. All right.

ITEM NO. 29: PLANNING PERMITTING STREAMLINING PACKAGE
(C.C. No. 10-252)

CHAIR COUCH: Members, onto item number, PC-29-4 [sic], a proposed bill entitled
"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.45, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO PROJECT DISTRICT PROCESSING
REGULATIONS". The purpose of this proposed bill, the purposes of this
proposed bill are to: (a) allow concurrent processing of Phase I and Phase II
Project District applications; and (b) allow the Planning Director, instead of the
Planning Commissions, to approve non-substantive revisions to Phase II
preliminary site approvals and Phase III final site plans. Mr. Spence, can you let
us know what that means in English?
Yes.
MR. SPENCE:
Mr. Chairman.

Joe Alueta is going to address this,

. .(chuckled). . .

MR. ALUETA: Good afternoon, Chair, Committee Members. Looking at Page 1 of the
amendments, the first section just adds under 050, Processing Procedures, some
clean up of language and just adds special uses. As you know, within each zoning
category you have allowed uses, accessory uses, special uses. This just allows for
project districts to have...also list out special uses that may be allowed within
their sub-categories.
Let me back up one real quick, you all know that, you know, a project district is,
is normally a large amount of acreage, large projects such as Maui Lani they
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normally have their own development standards and so that's why you have to list
it out. If they don't normally follow the development standards of Title 19, they
create their own little sub-categories of multi-family, single-family. And then
also in project district ordinance it requires, it allows for the Mayor's designated
representative rather than having a, we're taking out the hit...his so it can be
gender neutral. And it also states in there that it's in accordance with
representative, representations made to Council. As you know, project district
Phase I approvals are done by the Council, and so there may have been
representations made by the...to Council during their presentation of things
they're planning to...promises they're, they're going to do, just codifies that
section.
Paragraph one, that section which regards for concurrent applications,
traditionally that's, that's how we've been processing it. If you read the language
now it basically says there's a two step process. We feel that most, most project
districts are coming in and they, they already know their land area, they know
how many acres they have, and then they have some preliminary designs of where
their street layout and all that's gonna be. So there's no really need to break it up
into designated a big blob on the map, and this is how many acres of each zoning
category you have. They would rather just say, yeah, I know I have this many
acres, here's my...here's pretty much, a pretty close plan of what I'm planning to
do. And just so it codifies that they can come in all at once rather than doing it in
two separate steps.
The big section change I guess is amendments and revisions. Again, it's very
similar to what happened with the plan develop...planned developments. Also in
project districts, you are allowing the approval of, or some minor approvals by the
Director with regards to some non-substantive changes. So this, this deals
primarily say with a...what we have been doing administratively already, already,
this just codifies it. An example may be Piilani Project District, Project District
V, this is about, about 1,000 to 1,500 acres. A subdivision comes in, you had a
preliminary idea where your main roads are and where your interior roads is, they
come in and they want to amend the design on some of their interior subdivision
roads, it doesn't change the densities, it doesn't change anything, it doesn't
change the major thoroughfares that they already planned, it just deals with
interior subdivision roads during their plan. This allows the Director to be able to
say, along with the Public Works Director, to approve that non-substantive
changes rather than going back through the entire process to the commissions for
that review, and it does allow notification of it.
So that pretty much concludes this, again that's the, this is again part of our
ongoing effort to try to simplify and streamline some of the permit process. And
these are some of the simple ones we feel that can be done, that's why to took
them as a package to you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Alueta. Members, any questions or comments?
All right. I, I, I have one while you're gathering your thoughts there. Again, I
have a question on, if there's something that Council feels it needs to take a look
at and wants to take a look at, are there any provisions in there for Council to say
wait we want to take a look at this one, or are we just giving up all authority?
MR. ALUETA: Council...the only, the only authority Council has is at the, the Phase I
approval which is the establishment of the project district. The Council approves
the overall acreage and establishment of the project district, and then also adopts
the ordinance which sets out the development standards, as well as the densities
and all of that. So you have the authority there, none of that changes, per se, with
regards to the Planning Commission's review or the Director's authority, he's not
taking away, it's more like he may change the...like I say the, the movement of
the squares, but the lots sizes stay the same.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. What, what about elevations?
MR. ALUETA: I'm sorry...what....
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: What about elevations?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, those would be reviewed during the Planning Commission level
during the Phase II approval.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, Phase II?
MR. ALUETA: Phase II approval.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Phase I would be Council approval -MR. ALUETA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --without looking at elevations in regards to the
process for Phase II?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, Phase, Phase I is pretty much a blob on the map with a, with a
designation of the acreage of the different zonings that they're, they're going for,
as well as you're going to come in with Phase II, which would be adoption of the
ordinance for the densities. And during that Phase II you're gonna see, the
Commission was going to see the elevations or proposed grading plan.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh, so something like what happened at
Maui Lani, will not happen again?
MR. ALUETA: We hope not. I've never been the one to say never say never, but it's,
it's would be very unlikely given how today's technology is, as far as the, how
much, how much pre-grading you can do now. And if you've ever seen one of
our approval now, the, they provide us with a little grading, topography chart and
it's all, and it's color coded with, you know, green and red, and the little numbers
that say green means they added fill, red just show where they cut, and we kind of
get an idea. And we also require them to shoot elevations beyond their property
boundary, so they can show what's existing grade, so we can see if it's
dramatically different from the adjoining properties. It's...again it's very...when
you're dealing with large project districts, you know, of...literally a lot of them
are hundreds, if not thousands of acres, it's, it's hard to see what's going to
happen on the fringe, but I think most people are very acute to it nowadays, as to
what's, what's the existing surrounding.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, 'cause all, all we see is chunks of land just
segregated on that Project District Phase I approval so, thank you. Thank you
Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Pontanilla. Anybody else? Okay, if there's no further
discussion I will entertain a motion to recommend passage on first reading a
proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER
19.45, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO PROJECT DISTRICT
PROCESSING REGULATIONS".
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Councilmember Baisa and seconded by
Councilmember Victorino. Is there any further discussion?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Did you want to also file the County Communication?
CHAIR COUCH: I think we'll do that at the end of this, after the whole thing because
this was kind of broken up.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Okay.
-40-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 14, 2011

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed?

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING OF BILL.
CHAIR COUCH: Let the record show that there were seven "ayes" and zero "noes".
Okay. Now, we need to, I need to entertain a motion to file County
Communication No. 10-252, and that is because we did actually go through all
four bills.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Its' been moved by Councilmember Baisa and seconded by
Councilmember Victorino that we file County Communication number 10-252.
Any further discussion? All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, Councilmembers Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FILING OF COMMUNICATION.
CHAIR COUCH: Let the record show that there were seven "ayes" and zero "noes". If
there are no other questions or comments, without objection, I'd like to adjourn
this meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection.
CHAIR COUCH: This meeting is now adjourned. . . .(gavel).

. .

ADJOURN: 3:30 p.m.

LD . COUCH, JR.,
Planning Committee
pc:min:1 10314
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